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	GLOUCESTERSHIRE BOWLS ASSOCIATION 

                            A Member of Bowls England.

                         


G.B.A Women’s Division Annual Delegate Meeting
 Whitminster Village Hall

Wednesday 22 March 2023, 1.30 p.m.
Minutes
The President opened the meeting by welcoming delegates.  She referred to members who had passed away in the last year, for whom a minute’s silence was observed :

Jean Taylor (RFOD)
June Lock (Cirencester)

Mary Dawson (STR)

Joy Heath (Gloucester Co-op)

Gill Hodder (Stroud)

Doreen Thomas (Lydney)

1. Apologies    30 clubs sent representatives and 8 clubs sent apologies.  16 officers and officials were in attendance.  Details in records.  
2. Amendments  to minutes of meeting  19.10.22              Several corrections already made. 
3. Ratification  of minutes dated  19.10.22 .          Ratified, and signed by President
4. Matters arising  
Nothing not on the main Agenda
5. President’s message
“ Good afternoon all.  So good to see you all here today.

We are now so close to the start of the new season 2023 and I know that the Gloucestershire Ladies will be ready for the off, and for a successful season.

Today, you will receive your Yearbooks, which will have all the County games and the associated selection dates included, also all the dates and your opponents for the County Competitions.

I wish you all good luck for the County Games and County Competitions, with hopefully many of you getting to Leamington.  Please check the timescales for contacting your opponents for all the play-by competitions.  Details in the Yearbook.

Finally, I would like to say a big ‘thank you’ for all my ‘Get Well’ cards and flowers, following my recent operation.
Once again, I feel privileged to be leading the Gloucestershire Ladies and I’m hopeful that someone will come forward to replace me in 2024.  Thank you.”
6. Secretary’s Report    Lindsay Collin

6.1
New WD Yearbooks are available today.  The MD Yearbooks and GBA Club Handbooks will be distributed at the MD Delegate Meeting on 25 March.    Please take Yearbooks for anyone who is not here, to avoid postage costs and organisation.  [The Secretary went through the remaining packages of Yearbooks, attempting to get as many as possible delivered. ] 

Apologies for any mistakes; any errata will be posted on the Gloucestershire Women’s Web site, but the incorrect Stroud Section Fours draw is particularly noted, and this has a same-size printed draw offered today, that can be cut out and pasted over that incorrect draw in the Yearbooks of all the teams involved.    

Please note that I will hold a small supply of ‘spare’ Yearbooks for those who may wish to make additional purchases, but really not many.  However, there seems to be a problem with some numbers supplied today, so I need to sort that out quickly.
6.2
State of the County   Affiliations of women in the GBA have been rebounding somewhat from the Covid lows.  The latest affiliation number is 1141 at the end of 2022, compared to 1013 at the end of 2021, some 12.6 % up, which is good.  The men’s affiliations are over twice this number, 2229 for 2022, compared to 2241 in 2021, just marginally down.    Numbers on the current women’s County List are slightly up, 120 in 2023 compared to 112 in 2022.  

6.3   
General administrative matters : 

A. The Web Portal and the WD Web site are marginally out-of-date, for which I apologise, but hope to spend a bit of time on these in the next two weeks.  County teams from last season are still there on the WD site, but will be replaced once the new playing season commences.  

B. In the WD Yearbook are outline details of the GBA Annual Presentation Luncheon.  Sunday 22nd October 2023.   A flyer with menu will be provided in July;  please ensure that this is displayed in your clubhouse in due course.  Quite a few favourable comments were made after the luncheon last October, which mostly seemed to be much enjoyed.  

C. Also mentioned in the Yearbook is the new County Benevolent Triples, Friday 21st July at the usual Gloucester City & Spa venue.  I need to explain the background to this ‘new’ competition : This is no longer a national competition, for complex reasons, but we have assumed that our county ladies still wish to take part in this very enjoyable and competitive day of bowling.  There was an internal debate about whether we should retain the move to September, but in the end we did retain the day of the week, rather than the month !   I will send an e-mail later in the year, with full details, including a flyer.  Some triples have already entered, last October.  
D. County and WD Information  For the benefit of some new delegates, can I just mention a few things.  Information is often sent by the County Administrator/WD Secretary to the Club Secretary, as well as to the WD Delegate.  Your WD Delegate should additionally please ensure that club is kept abreast of general GBA matters, not just the WD-specific matters.  Minutes of WD Management Meetings and the GBA Joint Executive Committee (which will again be on the Gloucestershire Web Portal) are a reliable and reasonably complete summary of recent information.   

E. WD Officers/Officials    All posts were filled for this season, other than the Gloucester Selector, but at least madam President is able to effectively consider and talk for and about the women of that section, in Selection Meetings, and as Chair of that Committee.
6.4
Safeguarding Officer   I need to call your attention to our new whole-GBA Safeguarding Officer.  The January GBA Annual General Meeting took the decision to have just one GBA Safeguarding Officer henceforth, who covers both female and male bowlers of all ages.  I’m pleased to note that the person now in that role is Sandra Throup of Frampton on Severn BC.  Sandra and I will be updating clubs on GBA Safeguarding in general, as soon as we have had an opportunity to meet again and sort out our programme.  However, I must say four things, that you should please note and report to your clubs, in advance of a complete package appearing, hopefully prior to the actual season :

1. The role of the GBA safeguarding Officer has now changed.  Our NGB has specified that all potential cases of Safeguarding are to be reported firstly to Bowls England, not routed through the County.  The Bowls England Safeguarding Lead is Helen Slimm (BE Business Manager, actually).  A special BE standing committee will decide how each case should proceed and advise the club accordingly.  They may determine that this could still involve the County, in some sort of advisory or facilitating role, on a per case basis.

2. Whatever happens in relation to club cases or potential cases, the GBA Safeguarding Officer will still be centrally involved in cases that may exist purely at the County level.
3. What is certain is that all clubs should have a Safeguarding Officer in place now, but absolutely definitely by 2025.  This will become a mandatory legal requirement at that point, no ifs, no buts.  Not a Welfare or Benevolent Officer, but an actual, properly-qualified Safeguarding Officer.  This is not about cards, flowers and sympathy, but about protecting vulnerable children and adults too.
4. Please very much take this back to your clubs and ensure that it is considered at Committee level.  If you do not yet have a Club Safeguarding Officer, you should look straight away at appointing somebody and have them undertake one or more of the courses available through the Bowls Development Alliance (go to :  https://bowlsdevelopmentalliance.com/safeguarding/  to see the training courses available, some of which are these days purely online).  Your Club Constitution may also need revision.
6.5
GBA general meetings - content
Joint Council Meeting at Gloucester City & Spa, in November, dealt entirely with the background and reasoning for a complete review of the GBA Constitution & Rules and associated structure.  Very well attended and supportive.
Annual General Meeting at Whitminster Village Hall, in January, also well attended.  Dealt with various reports – good year for our GBA men, of course.  Main formal proposals followed :
I. A few relatively small changes in present Constitution & Rules (including the Safeguarding decision).
II. Use of new GBA shirt for all types of GBA games, including friendlies.  Wearing the new shirt is now obligatory for all players.   A free shirt will be provided for all existing county players.  New county players this season will have to buy their own shirts (as always the case).  Thereafter, other uniform items will not be obligatory for all county players until 2026, but there will be a 3-year phasing-in of other uniform items, such as gilets, rain jackets, lower garments.  Women’s style garments are presently under production by Karuta, our suppliers.  To follow this up, we (the WD) have just purchased 86 new shirts, costing over £2K !
III. Confirmation of support for the Constitutional Review and restructuring of the Association.  A JEC Sub-Committee has held 14 meetings already, plus two special interest group meetings (match officials, competition officials).  We are now in the middle of two workshops – last Saturday at Bishop’s Cleeve and this coming Sunday at Olveston.  Please encourage people to come to next Sunday, though this is mainly held for Bristol and Stroud members.  Email on Workshops sent out on 7 March to all clubs; an update will go out shortly.
6.6
GBA and Bowls England Affiliations    This is coming up crucially in the next five weeks, with a deadline of 1st May.    Please be sure that your club, your Club Secretary particularly, is anticipating this.  In the near future, the GBA will be investing in a Software Management System.  The initial database will be set up based on the 2023 Affiliation data from clubs, so all submissions will be required to be digital.  An EXCEL spreadsheet will be sent out and it must be returned as an electronic submission – the nonsense of a Club Secretary printing off a spreadsheet, filling it in by hand and then putting it in the post to me, is simply bizarre, as well as giving me a huge amount of error-prone extra work !
7 Treasurer’s report       Angela Cary
7.1 GBA WD Treasurers Report 22 March 2023.   
              Latest position :        

Balance of Accounts  -  

Current £ 2905.64

Savings £ 17049.01

7.2
Monies in Nil, just a transfer to current account of £5000 from the savings account.  Expenditure        £ 4731.67:

Admin expenses
280.54 

Bowls England
1658.50

Insurance

203.63

County handbooks

525.00

County shirts
 2064.00


7.3
Future expense is GBA levy of £1 per person, which will in fact be deducted from the affiliation monies paid to the GBA Women’s Division  in May.
8 Match Secretary’s report         Myra Savage
8.1
Matches    All arranged and confirmed.  We have a very full season this year.  Due to the John’s Trophy now going back to a round robin and us being in a group of three we have only two matches in this group. We also have three celebration matches, Frampton on Severn Centenary, Page Park 75th Anniversary and Coleford Centenary.  We also have a match v Gloucestershire Masonic.  A very full season to look forward to.  Matches are listed below and also in your handbooks.
	DAY
	DATE
	VERSUS
	VENUE
	TIME
	COACH

	Wednesday
	10/05/2023
	Somerset - FRIENDLY
	Henleaze B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Sunday
	14/05/2023
	JT Practice Match
	Falcon B.C.
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Tuesday
	16/05/2023
	Oxfordshire - MEL
	Witney B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Friday
	19/05/2023
	Leicestershire - MEL
	Narborough B.C.
	1.30pm
	Coach

	Sunday
	21/05/2023
	JT Practice Match
	Falcon B.C.
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Sunday
	28/05/2023
	Amy Rose v Devon
	Clarence B.C. Weston
	11.00 a.m.
	Cars

	Tuesday
	30/05/2023
	Worcs - FRIENDLY
	Whaddon B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Wednesday
	31/05/2023
	Warks Mixed
	Whitnash B.C. Leam Spa
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Friday
	09/06/2023
	Berkshire - Friendly
	Shrivenham B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Saturday
	17/06/2023
	John's Trophy v Warks
	Fairford B.C.
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Sunday
	18/06/2023
	Walker Cup v Devon
	St Andrews, Weston
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Monday
	19/06/2023
	GBA v Glos Masonic (Exec)
	Barnwood
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Wednesday
	21/06/2023
	Hereford - FRIENDLY
	Falcon B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Sunday
	25/06/2023
	Men v Ladies
	GB Britton B.C.
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Saturday
	01/07/2023
	President's Day
	Caer Glow B.C.
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Wednesday
	05/07/2023
	Warks - MEL
	Stratford on Avon B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Saturday
	08/07/2023
	John's Trophy v Devon
	Clevedon Promenade
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Wednesday
	19/07/2023
	Glamorgan - Friendly
	Cardiff B.C.
	1.30p.m.
	Coach

	Friday
	28/07/2023
	Northants (MEL)
	Kisslingbury B.C.
	1.30pm
	Coach

	Sunday
	06/08/2023
	Frampton on Severn Centenary
	Frampton on Severn
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Sunday
	13/08/2023
	Page Park 75th Anniversary
	Page Park B.C.
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Sunday
	27/08/2023
	Coleford Centenary
	Coleford B.C.
	2.00p.m.
	Cars

	Friday
	01/09/2023
	Wiltshire - FRIENDLY
	Box B.C.
	1.30pm
	Cars

	Tuesday
	05/09/2023
	Hampshire FRIENDLY
	Tetbury B.C.
	1.30p.m.
	Cars

	Thursday
	07/09/2023
	Hereford mixed
	Gloucester City B.C.
	2.00pm
	Cars

	Tuesday
	12/09/2023
	Somerset Mixed
	Cheltenham B.C.
	2.00pm
	Cars


8.2
Due to the fact that we have lost our usual coach company, Eagle Line, who were very good to us in regards to prices etc., we have had to look very carefully at where we arrange matches, with a view to not having to travel by coach so much.  We have managed to cut coach travel down to 3 coaches this year.  I am still waiting on costs, as am trying to combine with the men and use the coach company they use, in the hope that we might get a slightly lower rate.  

8.3
As well as coach costs rising it has been increasingly difficult fixing venues for matches, as clubs seem to be charging very high fees for meals.  I always emphasise that we do not need a banquet, just a simple two course meal.  I know the cost of food has risen, but £10 - £12 for the meal is too much for counties to pay.  It is not just our county that has noticed the rising costs.  However, I must say once again how grateful I am for the clubs who have offered their facilities for matches.

8.4
I was unable to attend the MEL meeting due to illness, but Lindsay attended and I am able to report from the MEL minutes the following.

· The meeting agreed that no more than a maximum of £9.00 should be charged by clubs, and this to include rink fees, where charged.  This to be discussed further at the next MEL meeting.

· Herefordshire have accepted the MEL Secretary’s invitation to join the Middle England League, as from next year.  This is good news for the league, as we just lost Cambridgeshire.  Lindsay is not yet convinced that it will happen !
9 Competition Secretaries’ Report     Jan Lee-Cooper
9.1
Well, here we are again – raring to get back to outdoor bowls and do what we all enjoy best!  You will have collected the Women’s Division 2023 Yearbooks for your Clubs and individual competitors as you arrived for this meeting ;  the GBA Club Handbooks are to be collected at the Men’s Delegates’ Meeting, not ours.  As we say every year at this meeting, when distributing these to individual competitors at your Clubs, please stress to them the importance of checking the accuracy of their names/contact details.  Any amendments needed should be notified to their Section Competition Secretary as soon as possible before competition rounds begin. 

9.2
We would also remind everyone who has entered any competition of the importance of familiarisation with the revised competition rules as printed in the 2023 Yearbook, which are essential reading.  If anyone CANNOT continue with participation in the Competitions, (including the National Championships), they must inform their Section Competition Secretary as soon as possible as, if too many people drop out of any one Competition, in fairness to the remaining competitors, a re-draw may be necessary.

9.3
With regard to the format of some games, while this is not shown in the Competition Rules section of the Yearbook, it is to be found above each of the relevant Competition Draws in each Section, e.g. Singles (one player, four bowls each, first to 21 shots), Senior Fours (four players, two bowls each, 18 ends).  The formats for competitions that do not lead to the National Championships are: Champion of Champions and Unbadged Singles 4 bowls, 21 shots; Inter-Club 2 rinks, 4 players each rink, 2 bowls per player, 18 ends.  We would also bring to your attention specifically - Competition Rules, Section 3, Match Arrangements: Due to potential overcrowding of the playing season, the time scale for offering and accepting ‘Play by Date’ games has been reduced. Please, read this, as well as the rest of the Rules, very carefully.

9.4
As you will hopefully recall, both rinks in the WD Inter-Club competition will play on the same green (i.e. Challenger’s) simultaneously, thus avoiding possible differences in play format of the teams arising from weather or other conditions/occurrences.

9.5
This year, the National Championship Finals at Leamington take place between 10 and 27 August, with the Men’s and Women’s games being played concurrently.  Details are available on the Bowls England Competition Portal, although the actual draw details will not be available until 1 April.  

9.6
ADDED IN AT MEETING: Changes to World Bowls Laws of the Sports ‘Crystal Mark Fourth Edition’; a summary of changes can be downloaded from the World Bowls web site :  https://www.worldbowls.com/laws-umpiring/laws-of-the-sport/ 
9.7
Good luck to all competitors; we hope you are all as successful as you can be.  Thank you for your attention; we look forward to getting out there and playing our best bowls ever!
9.8
Secretary also drew attention also to the revised unified GBA Competition Rules, and offered an enhanced size (A4) set of rules for clubs to display [will be sent as an attachment with the minutes].  She drew particular attention to the need to give a choice of rinks to opponents or arrange a draw for rinks, plus she also drew attention to the reduced timescale before a match would be automatically awarded to a player/team because of the time allowance being exceeded (either the originally offered dates or the acceptance of one of those dates).
10 Bowls England Delegate’s report       Lindsay Collin

10.1 Email - Bowls England support for our bowling clubs in Gloucestershire [including details of current recruitment schemes]  1st March.  Part 1 of email -  encouragement to use the Bowls England Website as a resource.  Part 2 of email – Current Recruitment schemes – Big Bowls Weekend, Bowls Bash and PlayBowls (Pay & Play).   Absolutely vital that all clubs interested actually register as soon as possible.  Please read that email again for full details.   Registration for the Big Bowls Weekend starts tomorrow (23rd March).
10.2 Awards Night covered in outline in the above email.  Val Molton and David Rolls in particular.  Congratulations to them.  Link :  https://www.bowlsengland.com/all-you-need-to-know-on-this-weekends-awards-night/   Also look on Facebook for Val Molton.  Thanks for support of those of you on the Whatsapp coaching group.   
10.3 Interesting decisions from the BE Annual General Meeting :    1)    Increase in number of qualifiers for National Finals.  Up from 48 to 62.  Enables little-liked Regional Finals to be largely dispensed with.  2)   Increase in BE affiliation fees to £7 in 2024 (from £5), but not this year; no previous change since 2007 !!   No suggestion that GBA will increase our fee, at least at present.

10.4 Competition Working Party      Reviewing BE competitions for 2024 and onwards.  Ian Gauld involved on WP.  Link to more detail :  https://www.bowlsengland.com/what-our-new-competitions-working-party-hopes-to-achieve/ 
10.5 Bowls England Annual Report      Original shown at meeting, e-version attached to minutes.  Full of interesting stuff.
10.6 Dates of the 2023 National Championships will be Thursday 10th to Sunday 27th August inclusive.  Anyone interested in volunteering, by the way ?  Secretary can advise of what you might be asked to help with.
10.7 Inter-County Competition change       John’s Trophy has returned to being a Round Robin; Middleton Cup likewise.   More opportunities for players, but we are unfortunately in a group of three this year. 
11.
Selection update     Maureen Richards-Smart

President gave brief update on Selection matters following a selection meeting that same morning :

· 2023 John’s Trophy Squad was chosen and would be announced shortly.  Players would be asked by the Match Secretary to indicate their availability in the first three early season friendly and MEL games, including also for two practice matches, plus for the actual Johns games.

· First actual match selection meeting would be on 12th April.
· In the absence of an elected selector, the President would cover the Gloucester section players – her contact details in Yearbook.

12.
Benevolent Secretary’s report        Shirley Lewis
12.1 Greetings for the imminent new season.
12.2 Secretary again thanked everyone who had helped delivering gifts and cards.  
12.3 Please advise her of any paid-up members of your club who gets ill, when they get ill.  Lots of people say nothing at the time, and afterwards is rather late.

12.4 Planning to get away on holiday fairly soon.  If something comes up and I am not available, please buy card and flowers and I will settle up when I return.

12.5 [Details of accounts given].  Expenditure £151.60.   Income none.  Money in hand or bank account now £340.83.
13.
AOB

13.1      Gill Meadows (Dursley BC Secretary), at the Secretary’s request, gave a detailed and interesting account of three very useful online BDA courses in which she had recently participated, plus a range of other sources that she had investigated, including some from Bowls England.  [Topics of the three BDA courses are : 1)  Social Media.  2)  Club helpers and Open Days.  3)  Recruitment and Retention. ]   Gill’s coverage was so thorough, that a complete written account will be circulated by the Secretary, straight away – please particularly note that some re-runs of the courses are imminent, in case other clubs are interested in registering for them. 
The meeting closed at 3.35 pm

Next Delegate Meeting  -  Wednesday 25 October.   
 1.30 pm at Whitminster Village Hall.
Signed :




(President)

